Promise Partners Governance Board Meeting

May 30, 2012
ATTENDEES:

Board Members:  
Present:  Scott Belt, Tom Bouska, Dan Collin, Laura Holcomb, Melvyn Houser, Judd Knispel, Meghan McCollester, Keith Pick, Susan Roarty, Bruce Smith & Kris Smith
Absent Board Members: Chuck Scott
Promise Partners:  Patricia Russmann, Director & Judy Showers, Administrative Assistant

Guests:  Jean Bohnker-FAMILY, Inc., Kate Gronstal-FAMILY, Inc., Mary Kramer-FAMILY, Inc., Deb Martens-CCR&R, Debra Morrison-CCR&R, Susan Pawloski-Lutheran Family Service, Ryan Suhr-Lutheran Family Service, Kelly Towne-FAMILY, Inc., Deb Weilage-FAMILY, Inc., 
Call to Order:  The meeting was called to order by Melvyn Houser at 1:02 pm.  
Agenda, Minutes & Financial Reports:  
A motion was made by Keith Pick to approve the agenda and minutes from the last Board Meeting and Dan Collin was the second.  The motion was approved unanimously.
Kris Smith and Meghan McCollester met before this meeting to review claims, expense reports etc.  Payments, documentation, and reconciliation was in order. 
Patricia stated it does appear that contracts are on track with sending in reimbursement requests.
Keith Pick motioned to approve the audit committee report and the financials.  Kris Smith was the second.  The motion was approved unanimously.

By-Laws:  
Keith Pick shared at the last meeting revisions were made to the by-laws and all Board Members have received a copy of the by-laws for final review in three weeks advance of the meeting.  Keith Pick motioned to approve the revised by-laws that were distributed today and Bruce Smith was the second.  The motion was approved unanimously.

FY13 Proposal Recommendations:

Each committee makes their recommendations to the full board for approval. The board than authorizes the staff to develop, offers and negotiate contracts with the providers within the parameters established by the board. Contract templates will be sent to committees for review as needed. 

PreK Committee:

Melvyn asked if there are any conflicts of interest by any board members for voting on the Pre K proposals.  There were none.
Judd Knispel shared the committee met and reviewed the proposals that were received by the deadline.  
PreK Committee Summary: 

Categorical Funding Parameters:  Preschool Programming Support for Low Income Families

This categorical funding was legislated to assist low-income parents with tuition for preschool and other supportive services for children ages, three, four, and five who are not attending kindergarten in order to increase the basic family income eligibility requirement to not more than 200 percent of the federal poverty level; and for preschool program expenses not covered under chapter 256C (Statewide Voluntary Preschool Program for Four-Year-Old Children). In addition, if sufficient funding is available after addressing the needs of those who meet the basic income eligibility requirement, a local ECI board may provide for eligibility for those with a family income in excess of the basic income eligibility requirement through the use of a sliding scale or other copayment provision. 

Patricia attended the Pottawattamie County PreK consortium meeting March 12 and announced the availability of funds and due date.  The plan was handed out to all attendees. Underwood and Walnut were not represented at this meeting.  Patricia followed up with each of these schools to ensure they were aware of the available funds, process, and due date. A follow-up email was also sent to all superintendents and elementary principals on March 15th announcing the funds and due date with an electronic copy of the application. The application clearly stated that it must be received electronically by 4:30 pm April 13 - No late applications will be accepted.  

The PreK Committee met and reviewed the plans that were received by the deadline. The plans were recommended for board approval following the funding formula.

	Plans Received by April 13 4:30 PM

	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	FY13 Projections

	DISTRICT
	PreK
	percent
	
	
	 $               161,068.00 

	 
	
	
	
	
	 

	AHST
	12
	5%
	
	
	 $                   7,477.

	 
	
	
	
	
	 

	Council Bluffs
	190.5
	74%
	
	
	 $               118,698.08

	 
	
	
	
	
	 

	Lewis Central
	37.5
	15%
	
	
	 $                 23,366.00

	 
	
	
	
	
	 

	Treynor
	0
	0%
	
	
	 $                               -   

	 
	
	
	
	
	 

	Tri-Center
	0
	0%
	
	
	 $                               -   

	 
	
	
	
	
	 

	Riverside
	0
	0%
	
	
	 $                               -   

	 
	
	
	
	
	 

	Underwood
	14.5
	6%
	
	
	 $                   9,035.00

	 
	
	
	
	
	 

	Walnut
	4
	2%
	
	
	 $                   2,492.00


	 
	
	
	
	
	 

	TOTALS
	258.5
	100%
	
	
	 $              161,068.00 


.

Judd Knispel motioned to accept the committee’s recommendation for funding the preschools and Kris Smith was the second.  The motion was approved unanimously.
Child Care Committee:

Melvyn asked if there are any conflicts of interest by any board members for voting on the Child Care proposals.  There were none.

Bruce Smith shared the committee met and reviewed the proposals.  

Following are the agencies and the funding amount recommended by the committee:

Projection Available for Programs = $247,000
Quality Child Care Consultants-CCR&R
$132,136
Quality Care Incentives-CCR&R

$106,632

Patricia shared we have funded these two programs in the past and there are no major changes to the services proposed. We will have some carry forward in Child Care funds. Once we close our books and finalize the amount, the board will discuss the unobligated funds.
Bruce Smith motioned to accept the committee’s recommendation for funding the Child Care programs and Meghan McCollester was the second.  The motion was approved unanimously.

Decat Committee:

Tom Bouska shared the committee met and reviewed the proposals and are making the following recommendations:

Projected Available for Programs = $100,000

Iowa Family Works-Heartland Family Service

$12,000

How to Tame Your Dragon-Family Connections

$10,000

RSAFE-Lutheran Family Service



$50,400

Series for Underserved Girls-Girl Scouts


  $5,180

Tom Bouska motioned to accept the committee’s recommendation for funding these programs and Keith Pick was the second.  The motion was approved unanimously.

Tom Bouska shared he will be designating some child welfare funds that were not expended in FY12 for coordination services, family assistance funds, direct intake and prime for life.  FY12 dollars can be carried over for 2 years.
Family Support Committee:

Melvyn asked if there are any conflicts of interest by any board members for voting on the Family Support proposals.  Scott Belt needs to abstain since he is assigned by the Board of Supervisors to sit on the Visiting Nurse Association Board as stated on annual board Conflict of Interest Statement. 
Patricia shared that she received an updated budget from the state two days ago and the Family Support amount will be higher than was projected during the RFP process. The Board will review the carry forward and unobligated amounts and determine at a later date. 
The question was asked how the General Aid funds will be utilized.  Patricia shared the funds have been set aside for coordinated intake development and implementation for family support programs. The board has conducted information gathering and is ready to convene a stakeholder group in August or September (tentatively) to move forward. Programs receiving funds from Promise Partners will be contractually obligated to participate. 
Projected Available for Programs = $334,542
Infant & Toddler-PAT-FAMILY, Inc.


$261,401

Nurturing Parenting Program-Lutheran Family Service
  $23,740

Teen and High Risk Mothers-Visiting Nurse Association
  $49,401

Laura Holcomb motioned to accept the committee’s recommendation for funding these programs and Kris Smith was the second.  Scott Belt abstained.  The motion was passed by majority.

Contractor Communications:
In an effort to improve communication with programs it is suggested that Board Members be a liaison to the agencies funded.  This would entail assigning a board member to a funded program for a site visit, program tour, shadow a home visitor, group or classroom as appropriate, etc. It may be helpful to attempt to schedule during the same month that that agency is scheduled to provide an annual program presentation to the board. In order to be reasonable to volunteer board members, it would only be expected to participate in a program visit once per year. However, this does not mean that board members will join program boards, advisory councils, or anything that could create a conflict of interest. Board members will need to be conscientious about maintaining the Promise Partners Board Member perspective.
Scott Belt discussed contingency plans for any service that may not be able to fulfill contractual obligations. Clients of the agencies need to know where they can go for services.  Scott felt the coordinated intake that this board is working on implementing may be a step in addressing this issue. Many agencies/programs have a contingency or transition plan established as a best practice. 
Board Communications:
Patricia wanted to inform the Board that two grievances related to the RFP process were received and copies of the grievances are included in your packet of information today (and sent previously).
Iowa State University Extension submitted a grievance, but they were not the agency that submitted the application.  Kris Smith motioned to dismiss the grievance since they cannot appeal if they were not the applicant.  Laura Holcomb was the second.  The motion was approved unanimously.
Riverside School District missed the deadline for submitting their proposal.  It was received on Monday, April 16 via email to Patricia. Patricia has documentation of the district receiving notice of the available funds, process, and deadline.  Keith Pick motioned to deny the grievance and Judd Knispel was the second.  The motion was approved unanimously.  
Public Comment:

Ryan Suhr-Lutheran Family Service thanked the Board for all of their support.
Board Member Updates:
Keith Pick wanted an item added to the agenda for the June meeting.  The board is required to complete an annual performance evaluation. Keith recommended time on next agenda and a closed session.  Melvyn explained the board can only go into a closed session for personnel issues and that the employee would request it.  Patricia requested a closed session. 
Some Board Members have conflicts with the scheduled June meeting.  The board proposes moving the June meeting one day earlier to Tuesday, June 26th. Patricia will send a meeting wizard to confirm a quorum. 
The meeting was adjourned by Melvyn Houser at 2:29 PM.
The next Board Meeting will be at the Micah House on June 26, 2012 (tentative) from 1:00 pm to 3:00 pm.  
Minutes respectively submitted by Judy Showers, Administrative Assistant

Special Board Meeting 6/8/12
A special board meeting was called to discuss Promise Partners becoming the lead applicant and fiscal agent for the MIECHV application. The meeting was posted on the website in nearly 48 hours advance for public information. The general public was allowed to attend by coming to the Promise Partners conference room where the call originated in compliance with open meetings law. Chuck Scott and Scott Belt attended in person at the office location. Other Board members were able to call in on a conference line. 

Board Members:  

Present:  Scott Belt, Tom Bouska, Dan Collin, Melvyn Houser, Keith Pick, Susan Roarty, Bruce Smith & Kris Smith

Absent Board Members: Laura Holcomb, Judd Knispel, and Meghan McCollester

Patricia Russmann, Promise Partners Director present and note taker. Michelle Franks participated to represent Page and Montgomery Counties for MIECHV and local ECI boards.

The board discussed Promise Partners acting as lead applicant for the MIECHV proposal developed by a collaborative community group. The proposal will include subcontracts with WCCA for Home Base Early Head start, VNA for Nurse Family Partnership, and Southwest Iowa Families for Healthy Families America. Initially, it was proposed that WCCA serve as the lead applicant based on the fact that they already have a presence in all three counties, have a fully staffed business office, a clean audit, and experience managing large federal grants. However, the group is now asking if Promise Partners might be willing to be the lead applicant. Michelle stated that Page and Montgomery was in agreement with either agency acting as lead agency. Joel Dirks has indicated that he would be in favor of Promise Partners serving as general contractor for grant and subcontracting with other agencies for services. The Pottawattamie County group felt this might be helpful in ensuring a community approach and strengthening the coordinated intake. Michelle will assist with monitoring Page and Montgomery subcontract. 
Members discussed concerns of role and responsibility for subcontract in other counties. A concern of additional demands and responsibilities on staff time was also discussed.

Chuck Scott made a motion that the Promise Partners board support the proposal being developed and submit the application in cooperation with the participating service providers and Page and Montgomery Counties for the MIECHV expansion grant through IDPH. Promise Partners shall be the lead agency and fiscal agent.  Administrative fees shall be recovered at approximately 8% and shall be adjusted annually if needed. Promise Partners is not seeking for administrative funds above the costs incurred for managing, monitoring and coordinating this project. Scott Belt second the motion. 
A roll call vote was taken:

Melvyn Houser – yes

Dan Collins – yes

Chuck Scott – yes

Tom Bouska – no

Susan Roarty – no

Kris Smith – yes

Scott Belt - yes

The motion passed. 

